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This article represents re! ections on the events associ-

ated with Hurricane Florence. The Town staff repre-

senting the Police Department, the Public Works/

Water Resources Department and the Town Manager 

were assembled the night of  September 13 as the 

hurricane approached. Arrangements had been made 

with the Rhems Fire Department to allow the Town’s 

response team to sleep in the " re hall.

By Friday morning the staff was involved in the 

following recovery activities:

Public Works

 u Cleared streets of fallen trees to allow for the passage of emergency vehicles. 

This action was taken as soon as hurricane force winds subsided.

 u Cleared fallen trees in support of the Duke Energy power restoration.

 u Maintained the operation of the water and wastewater utilities during the 

! ooding event.

Police Department

 u Patrolled the Town’s streets during the ! ooding event to determine if cars 

could safely travel on a given street.

 u Assisted in management of “swift water rescue” teams starting early Friday 

morning and continuing through the day.

 u Recorded requests from individuals who were seeking assistance in reloca-

tion to the shelter at Ben Quinn Elementary School.

Town Hall Staff

 u Manager Delane Jackson worked, ate, and shared sleeping quarters with 

 Police Of" cers and the Public Works/Water Resources staff members for 

four days.

 u Members of the Town Hall Staff were present for a half day on Thursday and 

returned to full-time staf" ng on Monday.

THANK YOU TO ALL WHO 
HELD OUR HAND DURING 
HURRICANE FLORENCE
BY MAYOR JOHN KIRKLAND
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The River Bend Staff made a tremendous effort in providing protection during the 
� � � � � � � � �  ooding and the immediate recovery efforts.

The Town’s ability to respond to this emergency certainly proves the worth of 

the Council-Manager form of governance. With a sound professional like Manager 

Jackson supervising the efforts of the entire staff, response is both fast and effective.

 u The Town Hall staff was present starting on Monday. They began a period 

of constant interface with citizens answering questions about the details of 

recovery. They also began the screening and licensing process for contrac-

tors. The entire staff has worked hard to serve residents during this very 

stressful time. 

Rhems Fire Department

 u The Department provided space and support for our hurricane response team 

to sleep and take meals. 

 u Provided breakfast and the evening meal for our team.

 u On Friday the Department provided the evening meal for the 20-man New 

York City Swift Water Rescue team.

Duke Power and Their Contractor Mastec

 u Thursday evening the Town experienced a near total interruption of power 

when the elevated electric line along Shoreline Drive had as many as twelve 

poles break. Manager Jackson photographed each pole with number. On 

Friday, this data was transmitted to our contact at Duke Power. The utility 

scheduled repair crews on Friday. Several repair crews arrived on Saturday 

morning to rebuild the line along Shoreline Drive. They worked in the rain 

until late evening and returned on Sunday to continue the rebuild. On Sunday 

evening they returned power to most of the River Bend grid.

 u By Monday and Tuesday and Wednesday into Thursday there were a number 

of areas of the Town that were still without power. Efforts to obtain speci! c 

plans from Duke Energy as to their progress or plan for restoration of power 

was subject of Manager Jackson’s several questions poised to utility repre-

sentative. He received no detail as to time or plan. Clearly the utility restora-

tion efforts went from a grade of “A” to an “F.” River Bend and its residents 

deserve a better response from the utility.

Swift Water Rescue (several organizations)

 u Early on Friday morning a four-man swift water rescue team from Maryland 

reported to the Rhems Fire Station to work with Town Police to assess the 

• ooded streets of Town and rescue persons who had not evacuated.

 u By mid-morning a twenty-man swift water rescue team from New York City 
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came to the • re department and also joined the River Bend Police in the evac-

uation of stranded persons.

We in River Bend are the bene• ciaries of all the professional work of these indi-

viduals: Town staff, volunteer • re• ghters, utility workers and volunteer services 

personnel from distant “swift water rescue teams.”

Many have lost cherished items during the � 	 	 
 � � 
 � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � �

homes have suffered damage. Cleanup and restoration will take time; however, we 

need also to remember that in the catastrophic event, no life was lost. Please say 

thank you to the groups and the organizations mentioned above. In closing I say, 

“Thank you, God, for friends, neighbors and strangers who have helped during this 

trying time.” Amen.     

I have been a Town Manager in North Carolina since 

1998. During that time I was never more than 50 miles 

from the coast. That geography offered me several 

opportunities to experience the impacts of hurricanes 

and other tropical systems. In all, there have been 

about 10. My • rst experience, early in my career, 

was with Bonnie. I did not like her. My next expe-

rience was with Floyd. I liked him even less. Before 

September 14, 2018, Floyd was my worst experience. 

Now,  Florence holds that title. As you all know, Florence delivered a tremendous 

punch to River Bend. Looking back on it, I am thankful that it was not as powerful 

and not as direct as it was forecast to be. We did not receive the 30+ inches of 

rain or the 140+ mph winds that we could have. For that I am thankful. I can only 

imagine how much worse it would have 

been had her course not changed.  

One thing that was different about 

Florence that I had never dealt with was 

a mandatory evacuation being issued. 

The evacuation order was, in my opinion, the correct decision. However, many did 

not comply. That created very dangerous � � � � � � � 	 � � � 	 � � � � � � � � � 
 � � � � � � 	 � � � 	 	 
 �

plain who did not leave. Dif• cult decisions had to be made about when it would be 

safe to send in rescue teams without jeopardizing their lives. In all, about 80 people 

were pulled from their homes by rescue personnel in boats. My suggestion to River 

Bend residents, especially those in the � 	 	 
 � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � � �  � � � � � � � � � 
 � � 	 � �

ªThe evacuation order was, 
in my opinion, the correct 
decision. However, many 
did not comply.º

TOWN MANAGER'S 
REPORT
BY TOWN MANAGER DELANE JACKSON
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evacuation is ordered, please follow it. Typically, when you do not follow the order 

and then realize that you should have, it is then too late. I had prepared myself to 

have deaths in River Bend due to • ooding. Thank God, no one died. 

Although there were no deaths, there 

was plenty of destruction from Florence. 

Most of the homes in our • oodplain area 

were • ooded in varying degrees. Three 

of our Town Council members had 2+ 

feet of water in their homes, and our Mayor had nearly 8 feet in his home. Our 

Certi• ed Floodplain Manager, whom many of you will be meeting very soon, is 

displaced from her home due to • ooding. Our Public Works Director, completely 

lost his home to • ooding. Our Police Department and Public Works building was 

• ooded and is still unusable. Many town 

employees and of• cials are dealing with 

the aftermath of Florence on a personal 

and professional level. As of today, we 

estimate that 200 homes were • ooded. 

We have not visited them all yet. 

The clean-up and rebuilding from Florence will be slow, dif• cult and daunting. 

As you know, we have a limited staff and limited resources. We are doing as much 

as we can, as fast as we can. I am very proud of the efforts of my staff thus far. Due 

to the tremendous effort of many of them, we never lost our water or sewer system 

during the hurricane, we had elec-

tricity returned to 90% of the town by 

Sunday, all of our streets were passable 

by Monday, we opened Town Hall for 

business at 8 a.m. on Monday, we had a 

debris removal contract in place and in 

action by Monday, we had a temporary 

Police Department opened by Sunday 

and we have provided a tremendous amount of support, planning and logistics since 

the storm. One way you can help us help you is to visit our webpage for useful 

information and simply follow the instructions.  

Was our response perfect? No. There is room for improvement, and we have 

learned some lessons. We will be better equipped for the next hurricane. I hope our 

residents will be too. Due to my limited space, I cannot say all that I want to say, 

ªThe next time a mandatory 
evacuation is ordered, 
please follow it.º

ªI am very proud of the 
efforts of my staff thus 
far. Due to the tremendous 
effort of many of them, we 
never lost our water or 
sewer system during the 
hurricane.º

ªMany town employees 
and of® cials are dealing 
with the aftermath of 
Florence on a personal and 
professional level.º
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 u Dial Town Hall at 
 638-3870. 

 u Dial ª9º and follow 
the directions to 
contact the  on-call 
duty operator. 

 u Enter your phone 
 number at the 
sound of the tone. 

 u The automated 
system will  inform 
you that your page 
has been sent. 

 u Our utility operator 
will return your 
call. 

 u If you do not 
receive a call back 
within ten minutes, 
please notify the 
Police Department 
at 638-1108. They 
will get in touch 
with the on-call 
utility system 
operator.

REPORTING 
AFTER HOURS 
WATER-SEWER
EMERGENCIES

but I will close with this: Thank you to all of those who have helped. There are too 

many to name.  Please be patient and understanding as we recover together. River 

Bend………..bent but didn’t break.  

Council Meeting 
October 18
7:00 p.m.
Town Hall

Household Hazardous 
Waste Collection Day 

Saturday
October 13

8:00 a.m. - 1:00 p.m. 
Craven Community College

633-1564

Due to Hurricane Florence issues,
all Meetings and Activities at Town Hall 
are canceled until further notice with the 

following exception: 

NOTICE:
The River Bend Town Council will meet in 

Regular Session on October 18, 2018 at 
7:00 p.m. in Town Hall.

There will be no work session in October.
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Pinecones, pine straw and 

leaves must be bagged. For 

additional important informa-

tion about River Bend’s Leaf 

& Limb collection program, 

please see our  Ordinance online 

at www.riverbendnc.org.   
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Town Council 
2018 Meeting Dates

Work Session  ................................January 11
Regular Meeting  ............................January 18

Work Session  ................................February 8
Regular Meeting  ..........................February 15
Work Session .....................................March 8
Regular Meeting  ..............................March 15

Work Session .....................................April 12 
Regular Meeting  ................................April 19

Work Session ......................................May 10
Regular Meeting  .................................May 17

Work Session ......................................June 14
Regular Meeting  .................................June 21

Work Session .......................................July 12
Regular Meeting  ..................................July 19

Work Session ....................................August 9
Regular Meeting  .............................August 16

Work Session ............................ September 13
Regular Meeting  ....................... September 20

Work Session  ............................... October 11
Regular Meeting  ........................... October 18

Work Session .............................. November 8
Regular Meeting  ....................... November 15

Work Session ...............................December 6
Regular Meeting  ........................December 13

Budget Meetings
Budget Session .................................March 20
Budget Session .................................March 27
Budget Session .....................................April 3
Budget Session ...................................April 10
Budget Session ...................................April 17
Budget Session ...................................April 24

All Council Work Sessions and Regular Council  Meetings 
will be held in the River Bend Town Hall beginning at 
7:00 p.m. All Council Budget Sessions will be held in the 
River Bend Town Hall beginning at 4:00 p.m. 

*Green type indicates a completed leaf & limb collection

Leaf & Limb 
Collection 
Schedule for 
2018-2019 
Residents may begin 
placing their yard debris 
street side on the dates 
indicated in parentheses

Zone 1 Pick Up Begins

July 9, 2018  
July 4, 2018

September 10, 2018 
September 5, 2018

November 5, 2018 
October 31, 2018

January 7, 2019 
(includes Christmas trees)

January 2, 2019
March 11, 2019

March 6, 2019
May 13, 2019

May 8, 2019 

Zone 2 Pick Up Begins

July 16, 2018
July 11, 2018

September 17, 2018 
September 12, 2018

November 12, 2018
November 7, 2018

January 14, 2019
(includes Christmas trees)

January 9, 2019
March 18, 2019

March 13, 2019
May 20, 2019

May 15, 2019

Storm Debris Collection
 is ongoing

Storm Debris Collection
 is ongoing
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etc.
Town ordinances allow for residents to drive their 
properly equipped golf carts on River Bend streets 
provided that they are inspected by and registered 
with our Police Depart ment. If you plan to drive 
your golf cart on the roadways, you must display the 
2018 registration decal. 
Inspection and registration are  required annually. 
The registration fee for each golf cart is $10. 
For  additional information and to make your 
 inspection reservation, please call the River Bend 
 Police  Department at 638-1108.

Registration is 
 Required for all 
Dogs and Cats

Golf Cart
Registration

All River Bend dogs and cats must be registered 
 annually. 

Of! ce hours are Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. 
through 4:00 p.m. Registration is $10.00 per pet.  
Owners must present proof of rabies vaccination at 
the time of registration.

The Town of River Bend is now offering  residents 
the opportunity to link a digital photo of their 
 registered pets to our Animal Registration data-
base. When you register your pet this year, you may 
 submit a photo by e-mail, or staff can scan a photo 
for you if you prefer. This photo database will help 
reunite lost pets with their owners more quickly in 
the event a pet becomes lost.

The service is voluntary and free of charge.Pet I. D. Photos
Now Available

River Bend dogs have their own exercise area where 
they can play with other canines. Situated between 
the Town Park and Ritter Field, the dog park gives 
dogs a chance to run while their owners socialize. 
The park is open from sunrise to sunset for dogs 
with proof of current vaccinations. Separate exer-
cise areas  accommodate large and small dogs. 
For complete list of rules  applicable to dog park use, 
please visit Town Hall for a brochure or view details 
on our web site at www.riverbendnc.org. Dog park 
rules are also  posted at the entrance to the park.

TOWN OF RIVER BEND

2018 Golf Cart Registration

101
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etc.
continued

River Bend has a skateboard park to meet the needs 
of some of our more athletic residents. 

A signed parental approval form is required and 
helmet use is strictly enforced. For more informa-
tion about the skateboard park, visit our web site or 
call the River Bend Police Department at 638-1108.

If you have a medical condition for which you  require 
any type of special medical care during a  dis aster 
or if your medical condition requires assistance to 
evacuate during a disaster, you may wish to apply 
to Craven County for their Special Needs Registry. 
The River Bend Police Department can provide you 
with the appropriate form and provide some basic 
information about the County’s program.

River Bend has a functional Community Emergency 
Response Team (CERT). For more information 
about this group, or to volunteer, please contact the 
CERT liaison, Police Of! cer Ernest Thomas and/or 
visit our web site.

THIS AREA
OBSERVED BY

COMMUNITY WATCH
CITIZENS

RIVER BEND POLICE DEPARTMENT
638-1108

River Bend has a very active Community Watch 
program, supported by our Police  Department. If 
you are interested in volunteering, call the River 
Bend Police Department at 638-1108.

Sign up for our

Emergency Noti• cation System
and receive timely noti• cations by phone, e-mail, text messages and more.

this service provided by the Town of River Bend through
Blackboard 
      connect

SIGN UP NOW
at riverbendnc.org


